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Publishing Department Changes Its Habits 

Another booth arranged for by the Publishing Department was 

the temperance booth, where Elder A. V. Pinkney of the General 
Conference Temperance Department spent a busy three days 
interviewing thousands of Catholic educators. 

Repeatedly as the Catholic nuns passed the Bible Story 
display in the Civic Auditorium in Minneapolis, they 
would stop, walk over to the counter, pick up one or 
more of the books, and exclaim enthusiastically, "We 
have this set of books in our library." 

This year the National Catholic Educational Associa-
tion was held from April 13 to 15 in Minneapolis, 
Minnesota. Because of the many contacts which Elder 
J. W. Proctor, Lake Union publishing secretary, has had 
with Catholic educators, the Home Health Education 
Service was invited again to display the Bible Story and 
other children's books at the N.C.E.A. meeting. 

Such a display dates back to 1966, when the Bible 
Story was first approved by the chancery office in the 
Archdiocese of Detroit. The books have been displayed 
in many conventions across North America, and in 1969 
at the N.C.E.A. meeting at Cobo Hall in Detroit, as well 
as many other larger meetings in North America. 

According to Elder Proctor, the direct and indirect 
results of the parochial school sales in the Lake Union 
territory have been in the neighborhood of $1.5 million 
dollars since this type of advertising began in 1966. Bible 
Story is listed in many diocese directories in the Lake 
Union territory, as well as in many other directories and 
in hundreds of Catholic newspapers in the United States 
and around the world. The books have been received by 
Catholic educators throughout the world field. 

S 

4 

Gtr 

  

COVER 

Elders J. D. Spiva, Michigan Conference publishing secretary, and J. W. 
Proctor, Lake Union publishing secretary, served in the Home Health Educa-
tion booth set up at the National Catholic Educational Convention in Minnea-
polis, Minnesota. The nun is from Belgium. Photos and story beginning on this 
page are by Gordon Engen. 
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ILLINOIS J. L. Hayward, president; Elton Dessoln, secre- 
tory s 	. Office Hours: Mon.-Thurs., 8.30 a.m.-5 
p.m.; Fri., 8:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m. Office Address: 3721 
Prairie Ave. Mail Address: Box 89, Brookfield, Ill. 60513. 
Phone: (312) 485-1200. 

INDIANA: R. L. Dale, president; Larry Davis, secretary-
treasurer. Office Hours: Mon.-Thurs., 8:00 a.m.-12:00 
p.m.; 1-5:30 p.m.; Fri., 8 a.m.-12 noon. Office and Moil 
Address: 1405 Brood Ripple Ave., Indianapolis, Ind. 
46220. Phone: (317) 251-9292. 

LAKE REGION: J. R. Wagner, president; M. C. Van 
Putten, secretary-treasurer. Office Hours: Mon.-Thurs., 
8 a.m.-5:15 p.m.; Fri., 8 a.m.-12:30 p.m. Office and 
Moil Address: 8517 S. State St., Chicago, III. 60619. 
Phone: (312) 846-2661. 

MICHIGAN: R. D. Moon, president; L. G. Wortzok, 
tree 	.  Office Hours: Mon.-Thurs., 8:00 a.m.-5:15 p.m.; 
Fri., 8:00 a.m.-12:30 p.m. Office Address: 320 W. St. 
Joseph St. Mail Address: Box 900, Lansing, Mich. 48904, 
Phone (517) 485-2226. 

WISCONSIN: K. J. Mittleider, president; G. H. Crumley, 
	 treasurer. Office Hours: Mon.-Thurs., 7:30 o.m.- 
5:00 p.m.; Fri., 7:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m. Office Address: 
802 E. Gorhom St. Moil Address: Box 512, Madison, 
Wis. 53701. Phone: (608) 257-5696. 

postmaster: Send all notices to Lake Union 
Herald, Box C, Berrien Springs, MI 49103. 
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Publishing Department personnel that manned the booth at the 
National Catholic Educational Convention are from left: J. W. 
Proctor, Lake Union, J. D. Spiva, Michigan Conference; D. A. 
McAdams, General Conference, J. D. Ring, Northern Union, and 
R. G. Eno, Minnesota Conference. (Photo by convention 
photographer) 

At the N.C.E.A. Convention in Minneapolis, 3,129 
persons signed their names, expressing an interest in 
receiving a book at a drawing held at various times 
during the day. Attending this convention were over 
10,000 Catholic school superintendents, principals, 
teachers, directors, and other top leaders. 

The N.C.E.A. is not the only educational convention 
at which Uncle Arthur's books have been displayed. Last 
January when President Nixon called the White House 
Conference on Children, officials contacted Elder Proc-
tor to see if it would be possible for the H.H.E.S. to 
display books at the convention. The General Confer-
ence Publishing Department cooperated with the Lake 
Union in putting together that particular display. 

Literature evangelists have been visiting schools repre-
sented by those who visited the booth, and in many 
instances have been leaving complete sets of books at the 

Elder Proctor makes a draw with one of the parish priests, as a 
number of superiors and Elders R. G. Eno and J. D. Ring of the 
Northern Union watch. 

school for use in their reading rooms and libraries. One 
literature evangelist calling on six schools left over 
$1,300 worth of our truth-filled literature in five of 
those schools. 

The future is bright. Soon we expect to see a com-
pletion of the work. It reminds us of Ellen G. White's 
statement: "God will soon do great things for us if we lie 
humble and believing at His feet. . . . More than one 
thousand will soon be converted in one day, most of 
whom will trace their first convictions to the reading of 
our publications."—Colporteur Ministry, p. 151. 

The Publishing Department has a few territories open 
because of some of our literature evangelists receiving 
calls to leadership. Write to your local publishing secre-
tary for more information. 

Raymond N. Hubbartt 

National Camps for Blind Children Organized 

After successfully operating blind camps for four years 
on a pilot program basis, the Christian Record Braille 
Foundation has organized a national program. The new 
free service will be known as National Camps for Blind 
Children. 

To guide this phase of the work for blind children, C. 
G. Cross, general manager, today announced the 
appointment of Raymond N. Hubbartt of Orlando, 
Florida, as national director. His office will be in the 
national headquarters at 4444 South 52nd Street, Lin-
coln, Nebraska 68506. 

Mr. Hubbartt has been associated with the foundation, 
first as a field representative, beginning in 1962. He was 
promoted to Southeastern Division director in 1964. 

Hubbartt directed the first blind camp held in Florida 
in 1967. He has been responsible for two camps annually 
in his division. 

During this first year of operation nationwide, six 
camps will be conducted. They will be held in state 
youth camps operated by the Seventh-day Adventist 
Church. The program is nonsectarian. 

In 1971 camps will be held in Florida, Virginia, 
Indiana, Arkansas, Oklahoma, and California. 

Activities planned for the blind boys and girls includes 
all the things enjoyed by sighted children. Among the 
most popular are horseback riding, swimming, archery, 
and water skiing. 

A unique method of supporting the blind camps has 
been initiated. Many thousands of books of trading 
stamps have been contributed by boys and girls and their 
parents. It is hoped that in the future Operation Blind 
Camp, conducted nationally, will bring in enough stamps 
and cash donations to expand the camps to every area 
where needed. Cost per camper is $50 for one week. 

Commenting on his week at camp, one blind boy from 
Florida wrote, "I loved it! We swam and I learned to 
water ski, rode horses and we slept out in the tree houses 
and covered wagons. The campfires and everything else 
was great too. Thanks again." 
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Mrs. Thomasine Wright 

INNER CITY EXPERTS GATHER 
The first inner city workshop in the Lake Union 

Conference was conducted at the new community 
services center at Berrien Springs, Michigan, on Sunday, 
May 23, 1971. 

W. W. Fordham, inner city coordinator of the General 
Conference, pointed out in his devotional message how 
the modern Jericho road runs through the ghetto of our 
cities and that it is there that we may find our needy 
neighbor. 

R. W. Bates of the Lake Region Conference gave an 
interesting report on the free medical clinic and other 
activities at the Chicago center. 

R. 0. Combes of Indiana told about the Branch 
Sabbath School held each week at the center in 
Indianapolis. Mrs. Mary Thomas and R. D. Hamstra of 
Detroit told about the welfare center activities there and 
their plans for opening a free dental-medical clinic soon. 

Mrs. Thomasine Wright, home economist for Marion 
County, Indiana, gave an illustrated presentation on the 
problems of the inner city family and how we may help 
them. 

H. N. Ortiz, assistant director of administrative 
services, Chicago Committee on Urban Opportunity, 
listed the services available from government agencies 
and outlined the procedure to follow in applying for the 
help needed. 

Xavier Butler, Lake Region Conference director of 
urban affairs, gave suggestions on how to conduct a 
referral service and how to help the people in a 
community become acquainted with the help that is 
available. 

Miss Maybelle Vandermark, assistant secretary of the 
Lay Activities Department of the General Conference, 
outlined certain principles to follow that will help lead 
people to Christ while we minister to their physical 
needs. She emphasized the importance of a visitation 
program in making our spiritual ministry effective. 

May God bless the united efforts of our people in 
carrying out an interracial outreach for the poor in the 
inner cities within the Lake Union Conference. 

A. W. Bauer, Coordinator 
Inner City Program  

"MV KIT" BEGINS THIRD DECADE 

"Twenty candles for Kit." With these words Elder 
Theodore Lucas, former world youth leader, salutes MV 
Kit on its twentieth anniversary. He joins others who 
have guided Kit's course through the past two decades in 
saying, "Happy Birthday!" 

A portion of the July-August-September issue is 
devoted to celebrating 20 years of service to the youth 
leaders of this church. Since 1951, when Miss Mildred 
Johnson painstakingly put together Vol. 1, No. 1, Kit 
has increased in circulation to an average in 1970 of 
9,980 copies per issue. Today Kit is printed in Spanish, 
French, and Portuguese, and galley proofs of the English 
edition are sent to many countries for translation. 

Kit will take a fresh, new approach in meeting the 
needs of youth leaders in the seventies. In addition to 
articles on youth leadership, Kit will begin to feature 
resource material, unstructured programs and an ex-
change of ideas and successful programs. Kit will con-
tinue to be packed with actual program material for 
young people from 6 to 60. Schools, churches, and MV 
groups will all find valuable programs and ideas for 
activities. 

You may obtain a complimentary copy of this special 
anniversary issue by writing to Editor, MV Kit, 6840 
Eastern Avenue N.W., Washington, D.C. 20012. 

LAKE UNION TO HOST SURVIVAL CAMP 

The International Wilderness Club week of survival 
training, August 1 to 8 in northern Michigan, continues 
to grow. Jack Darnall, executive director of the 
Wilderness Survival Seminars International, will be with 
us to direct the camp together with some of his staff. 

For information or applications please contact the 
Youth Department of the Lake Union Conference by 
phoning (616) 473-4541, or writing Lake Union 
Conference, Box C, Berrien Springs, Michigan 49103. 

TEMPERANCE EVANGELISM SPARKS MISSION '72 

Answering the greatest national and international 
problem of intemperance through alcohol, tobacco, and 
drugs, the General Conference Temperance Department 
has launched a church-member involvement program to 
reach every home requesting help. 

This temperance evangelism plan, called Home Help, is 
designed to prepare the way for Mission '72 public 
evangelism. 

Adventists have specific effective community programs 
to give help. These have now been geared for home 
presentation through the use of films, long-playing 
records, and the loan of specific books and magazines. 

At the request of people in the community, church 
members will visit two by two with these aids. Bible 
study guides and films prepared cooperatively with the 
Lay Activities Department will be used to assist those 
seeking further spiritual help. 

Kits outlining the procedures are now available to 
pastors from the conference temperance secretaries who 
are organizing this advance preparation for Mission '72. 

No other organization or group has a plan or program 
to aid people in their homes with these problems. 
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SANITARIUM AND AND HOSPITAL 

A vegetarian meatball 
added the final touch to 
the buffet line for Mrs. 
Jessie Tupper Walton at 
the May 23 alumni ban-
quet for Hinsdale Sanita-
rium and Hospital's School 
of Nursing. Mrs. Walton, 
who was Miss Tupper for 
the 33 years she worked at 
the hospital, represented 
the class of 1921 at the 
golden anniversary 
banquet. 

Nurses Honor 50th Anniversary Class 

The class of 1921 celebrated its fiftieth anniversary, 
May 23, at the Hinsdale Sanitarium and Hospital alumni 
banquet for graduates of the hospital's School of 
Nursing. 

Representing that class was Mrs. Jessie Tupper Walton, 
the "Miss Tupper" for whom the women's dormitory at 
the san was named. Coming to Hinsdale from Loma 
Linda, California, for the occasion, Mrs. Walton remi-
nisced with other nurses who had graduated from the 
nursing course through the years. 

As the director of nurses and director of the School of 
Nursing for nearly 30 years, Mrs. Walton knew many of 
the 75 alumni attending the banquet. She remembers 
first coming to the san in 1917. 

"I was too young to take the nursing course," she said, 
"so I waited on tables, answered the telephone, and did 
odd jobs in the hospital for a year." The following 
summer she enrolled in the course. 

When she finished the nursing course in the summer of 
1921, Miss Tupper had to wait two years before taking 
the Illinois state boards when the School of Nursing 
became fully accredited. "We never lost our accredita-
tion once we got it," she added. 

She worked two years each as an office nurse in the 
equivalent of today's outpatient department, as the 
operating room supervisor, and as the medical-surgical 
supervisor before becoming the director of nurses and 
the nursing school in 1927. 

In December of 1954, "Miss Tupper" became Mrs. 
Walton and left Hinsdale to make her new home in the 
West. Her husband, Dr. Harold Walton, was the medical 
secretary of the General Conference for many years; he 
has been the administrator of both the White Memorial 
Hospital in Los Angeles and the Loma Linda Sanitarium 
and Hospital. 
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Alumni at the banquet voted to continue the associa-
tion, even though the last new members were added in 
1968 when the final class graduated from the hospital's 
School of Nursing. (Since then, the hospital has been 
affiliated with Andrews University's nursing department, 
providing two quarters of clinical instruction in the 
baccalaureate program offered by the university.) 

Miss Willma Pekinpaugh, president of the association 
during 1970-71, reported at the banquet that 1,196 
graduate nurses are alumni of the hospital's School of 
Nursing, which graduated its first class in 1905. 

New officers for the alumni association in 1971-72 are 
Sharon Sheppler, president; Donna Bee, vice-president; 
Marion Blood, recording secretary; Kathleen Shuberg, 
treasurer; Wanda Poole, editor; Emmy Kuehl, assistant 
editor; Sallyann Gabriel, corresponding and address sec-
retary; and Arlene Hart, assistant corresponding and 
address secretary. 

The 1971-72 board of directors includes Grace 
Scheresky, director of nursing service at the san; and 
alumnae Evelyn Wiik, Jean Mallek, and Pauline Bowen. 

The association's newsletter will continue, but on a 
twice yearly rather than a quarterly basis. Alumni of the 
hospital's graduate nursing school may write to any of 
the above officers in care of the hospital to be placed on 
the mailing list for the newsletter. 

The address is Hinsdale Sanitarium and Hospital, 120 
North Oak Street, Hinsdale, Illinois 60521. 

Nurses uniforms of the 1920s are modeled above by Miss 
Willma Pekinpaugh, left, and Miss Paula Deubert. Black stockings 
and shoes worn by Miss Deubert designate a student nurse as 
distinguished from a graduate nurse. Of particular interest to 
Jessie Tupper Walton, second from left, was a yearbook from 
that era. Miss Edna Shelburg, second from right, completed the 
nurses course in 1927. Now retired, Miss Shelburg was the 
maternity supervisor for most of the 44 years she worked at the 
hospital. 
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NEWS NOTES 

• A most successful international supper was given the 
evening of April 25 by Mrs. Konnie Barker and Mrs. 
Charles Hostler, leaders of the Dorcas Society of Chi-
cago's Austin church, with the assistance of church 
ladies. Over two hundred fifty persons enjoyed the 
Oriental-style foods. After supper, excellent entertain-
ment was furnished by the various national groups which 
compose the membership of this unique church in Chi-
cago. Profits exceeded $350. 

• On May 22 Elder John Hayward, conference presi-
dent, dedicated 12 babies in the Austin church. 

The Haywards were welcomed to the Austin church 
with a potluck luncheon. 

George S. Aso, Pastor 

Left to right: These three young ladies, Sheryl Woodin, Monica 
Lubinski, and Gail Litchfield won top awards in the local spring 
clean-up contest. 

WEST SUBURBAN CHILDREN WIN CONTEST 

The village of Broadview conducted its annual spring 
cleanup during the first week of May. As a part of this 
campaign the local public and parochial schools are 
asked to help with various activities. The schools this 
year were asked to participate in a coloring book and 
poster contest. 

This contest was divided into two groups. Grades one 
through four were supplied ecology coloring books and 
grades five through eight were to construct posters on 
the theme for the week. 

The West Suburban school children took two first 
place awards. Sheryl Woodin's coloring book and Gail 
Litchfield's poster each received a trophy from the 
Broadview-Westchester State Bank and the Broadview 
Fire Department. Monica Lubinski received honorable 
mention for her poster. 	Robert Warren, Principal 

6 

EARLY AMERICAN 
Remember!! We want everyone to come dressed early 

American. This is our centennial year for Illinois. See you 
at camp meeting. 

If you have an old car or buggy, bring it along to park 
on the campgrounds. This will help give our program that 
early century look. 

THREE HONORED BY PATHFINDER CLUB 

The Rockford girl and boy of the year awards in the 
Alpine Eagle Pathfinder club have been awarded to Pat 
Christensen and Billy Ball. The Miss Teenager award was 
awarded to Tammie Shaw. 

The awards were presented by club director Bill Glanz 
and assistant director Rye Grow at the Pathfinders' 
annual open house, Saturday night, April 24. 

The annual awards are given on the basis of points 
earned by attendance, full uniform, cleanliness, cour-
tesy, reverence, participation in club activities, and 
honors and crafts completed. 

Mrs. F. Friestad 

Rockford Pathfinder director Bill Glanz hands the Boy of the 
Year award to Billy Ball. Holding the Girl of the Year award is 
Pat Christensen. 
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Right: Mrs. Al Pelle-
rin and Vernon 

• 
Cindy and Robby Wilson 

Field Trip Offers Opportunity for Witness 

With funds furnished by the Broadview church and 
Hinsdale MV Society Broadview Pathfinders took a field 
trip to the Gateway House. We went through the large 
iron gates and made our way to the structure. The door 
was opened by a handsome, well-dressed man. No one 
would ever guess he was an ex-addict. Girls and boys 
took our coats, and we were ushered in. Hundreds of 
people come to Gateway House to see what is being 
done for addicts. 

Officially, we learned, Gateway House is known as the 
Chicago Rehabilitation Center for Dope Addicts and 
Alcoholics. 

The following Saturday night another group went, and 
as we were ushered into the kitchen, we told the guide 
we were vegetarians. A young man stepped in who was a 
vegeterian. He said he really missed steaks. So he was 
asked how he became a vegetarian. He said, "I ran 
around with some people that were vegetarians." 

Immediately we suggested that if they wanted some 
vegetarian foods, we would bring some to the five 
vegetarians there. The following Saturday night, another 
lady and I took the vegetarian products to Gateway 
House. "I told you they would be here. I knew they 
wouldn't let us down," said one man to his companion. 
Turning to us he said, "I don't know what to say, but 
thanks." That smile and those words were one of the 
biggest rewards I have ever received. 

We were invited back and told to stop in any time. 
These young people need to know that someone cares. 
Kathy, 15, hugged me as she handed me my coat. 

Alvera La Velle 

TWO BAPTIZED AT WEST FRANKFORT 

It was a real inspiration to conduct a baptismal service 
in the newly decorated West Frankfort church. Pastor 
Edwin Sharpe, soon to be ordained, had helped prepare 
Darrell Kirk and Cathy Shelton for baptism. 

When a call was made for those to stand who wished 
to be baptized soon, Mr. and Mrs. Quang Van Huynh 
stood, along with others. 

Pastor Sharpe planned for another baptism in two 
weeks at the DuQuoin church. 

Mr. Huynh and his family are Vietnamese. He came to 
Carbondale to attend Southern Illinois University and is 
receiving a Ph.D. degree this spring in psychology. He 
came in contact with a Seventh-day Adventist a few 
years ago and was much impressed. He called R. S. 
Edsell, caretaker of Little Grassy Lake camp. He said he 
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wanted to find out more about Adventists. Mr. Edsell 
told him the best way to find out was to go to the 
DuQuoin church with him. Since that time he has been 
taking three Bible studies each week; now he and his 
wife both desire to be baptized. 

It is thrilling to see how God's Spirit is working to find 
the honest in heart. I hope every member will place 
himself in the channel so that he, too, may be used of 
God in finding and saving the lost. 

C. L. Turner 

Pastors W. E. Sharpe and C. L. Turner greet newly baptized 
members of the West Frankfort church. 

Left: Mr. and Mrs. James 
Walker and Joelle Marie 

TWO BABIES DEDICATED AT BROADVIEW 

A baby dedication was held recently in the Broadview 
church when Vernon Pellerin, son of Mrs. Al Pellerin, 
and Joelle Marie Walker, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James 
Alan Walker, were presented before the Lord by Pastor 
J. T. Krpalek. 

Many eyes filled with tears as Mrs. Pellerin cradled her 
18-month-old son Vernon during the ceremony. Mr. 
Pellerin died less than a year ago. Vernon has four 
sisters—Bethel, Dawn, Lisa, and Holly. 
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Elder Julio Huayllara, left, and Luis Negrete 

SPANISH CHURCH BEGINS SIXTH YEAR 

Five years ago a small group of Spanish believers, 
wanting to see the church grow among the great Spanish 
population of Chicago, were organized into a church of 
35 members. On May 22 they celebrated their fifth 
anniversary with an actual membership of 70. This 
group, who had emerged from the big Spanish church of 
the city, worked and prayed. The first three years they 
met in a store-front church, but later were able to rent a 
nice Methodist Church where they are now meeting. 

Guest speaker was Elder Julio Huayllara, from Peru, 
who is studying at Andrews University. He preached a 
moving sermon on Sabbath morning and spoke at MV 
meeting in the afternoon. 

Another highlight was an evening gathering of the 
church to enjoy a banquet and to bring a special offering 
pledged earlier by the membership in the form of giving 
an entire day of wages earned to the Lord. When the 
offering was taken, displayed, and counted, it reached to 
$1,062. This will be added to the building fund, which 
by now reaches $5,153.55. 

During the missionary hour, Doming Mendez, Israel 
Lopez, and Luis Negrete, three new members, related 
the wonderful way the Lord led them into the church, 
expressing their happiness and thankfulness to God, and 
encouraging everybody to continue witnessing to the 
thousands of Spanish-speaking people in Chicago. 

Known as Kumba la, the men's choir of the South Spanish 
church provided the special music for the church anniversary. 
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Van Arsdells to Attend Family Camps 

To the many friends and former acquaintances of 
Elder and Mrs. R. A. Van Arsdell, we wish to announce 
that they will be with us during the three weeks of 
Family Camp at Little Grassy. 

Elder and Mrs. Van Arsdell are former workers of the 
conference. It is a privilege to have them with us. Their 
practical counsel on family situations and the disci-
plining of children will be beneficial. 

Reservations for the three weeks of family camping 
continue to come in to the MV Department. However, 
some cabins can still be reserved. Send your reservation 
to the MV Department now. Here is an opportunity for 
the family to be together in a wonderful recreational 
environment. 

Family camping dates are: 
Family Camp I 	 July 18 to 24 
Family Camp II 	 July 25 to 31 
Family Camp III 	 August 1 to 7 

R. J. Kloosterhuis 

Miss Debbie Hartsock 

 

Teen-Age Pianist Appears with Symphonies 

Miss Debbie Hartsock, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry 
Hartsock of Western Springs, recently appeared with the 
West Suburban Symphony Orchestra as a guest artist. 

Debbie was the first place winner in the symphony's 
1970-71 competition, playing the first movement of the 
Schumann "Concerto in A Minor." 

Miss Hartsock has studied piano for nine years with 
Mrs. Helen Frisch Cunat at the Chicago Conservatory. 
She is also a member of the Young Chicago Artists' 
Association. Debbie is a student at Broadview Academy 
and a member of the Hinsdale church. 

Miss Hartsock also won in a concert sponsored by the 
Chicago Conservatory College. She performed with the 
Chicago Symphony in Orchestra Hall on June 13. 

L. D. Jaecks, Pastor 
Hinsdale Church 
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Sabbath School Helps Featured at Camp Meeting 

Beyond the regular Sabbath School activities at camp 
meeting this year we are pleased to announce special 
help in many areas. R. Curtis Barger, associate secretary 
of the General Conference Sabbath School Department, 
will be featured at some of the workshops Sunday, June 
20, through Thursday, June 24. 

Elder Barger's particular assignment in the Sabbath 
School Department is in the preparation of the Sabbath 
School lessons and other materials for the junior and 
earliteen divisions. Those of you especially interested in 
this age group will want to take advantage of his 
experience in this area. 

Mrs. Dixie Nielsen from Educational Felts will have an 
art workshop from 1 to 3 p.m. each day. She will give 
instruction in the coloring and painting that is necessary 
to make these illustrations more meaningful. There will 
be a special workshop on Tuesday that will include the 
display and sale of various materials for the children's 
divisions. Elder Clyde Groomer from the Michigan Child 
Evangelism Center will have this display available for 
two days, Tuesday and Wednesday. 

Of course, there will be the usual daily programs for 
the youngsters from the cradle roll on up. Come to camp 
meeting, June 18 to 26. 

Dr. 

Gordon M. 

Hyde 

Lay Evangelism Class to Be Conducted 

Fellow believers, do not let 1971 go by without 
making some special effort, beyond the ordinary, to help 
someone find his way to truth. Nearly one-half of 1971 
has already passed. 

Can you point to some individual who, during the past 
fev, months, you have helped win to Christ? Are you 
satisfied that you have done your very best? These are 
questions that all of us must answer! 

A special class for laymen will be conducted on the 
Indiana campgrounds this year. It will run from 9:15 to 
10:15 every morning, Monday through Friday. Please 
plan now to attend. 
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On Sunday morning the entire encampment is being 
invited to participate in a door-to-door visitation at 
Noblesville. You will be given the necessary instruction 
and materials. Some will go out who have never before 
gone in search of people needing Christ. Will you go? 

If you are one of those who are used to this sort of 
thing, then we need you to bring inspiration to the 
others. Please join us. 	 Ralph Combes 

Lay Activities Department 

Left to right are Indiana Academy student missionaries Dean 
Coridan, Jenny Thomas, Darla Dunigan, and Ray Smith. 

I.A. SENDS STUDENT MISSIONARIES 

June 6, 10 a.m., was the magic hour! Four students 
from Indiana Academy and Richard Garver, dean of 
boys, took off from Weir Cook Airport in Indianapolis 
heading south. Their destination was Guanaja, a small 
island just off the coast of Honduras. 

Ray Smith, Jenny Thomas, Darla Dunigan, and Dean 
Coridan were selected to represent the Student 
Association of Indiana Academy as student missionaries. 
The dream became a reality because of the support of 
the good people of Indiana and the opportunity offered 
by Maranatha Flights International. By arranging for 
transportation and discovering various projects, 
Maranatha Flights makes it possible for lay people to 
spend two weeks or more in the mission field in service. 

Ray is hoping to gain experience that will later prove 
helpful in his career as a missionary doctor. Jenny sees 
the trip as an opportunity to boost her own Christian 
experience while helping others. Dean would like to see 
firsthand what it is like to be a missionary. He says, "It 
will give me an idea of God's purpose for me." 
Obviously there are many good reasons for wanting to 
spend a month as a missionary. 

"I want to be able to spread God's Word and help 
others. ... I want to become humble. I want to do all I 
can while I'm living for God," is the way Darla states her 
feelings. 

During their month-long stay on Guanaja, the student 
missionaries will primarily be working on construction. 
The project is a new school. It will be a two-story 
building with the school on the first floor and housing 
for the teacher on the second. 

Harold Grosboll, S.A. Sponsor 
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Hyde Coming to Indiana Camp Meeting 

Dr. Gordon Hyde, general field secretary and chairman 
of the Research Committee of the General Conference, 
will be at Indiana Camp Meeting this year. 

This camp meeting may be your last chance to get a 
spiritual infilling before the last storm beats down on the 
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	world prior to Christ's return. Come to camp meeting! 
Your friends will be there. Come meet with God, who 
reigns as the supreme guest of our encampment! 



Gymnaires to Be at Indiana Camp Meeting 

Indiana youth will truly be privileged when the 30 
students from our 10 colleges across North America are 
featured the first weekend of Indiana Camp Meeting, 
June 18 and 19. 

Under the direction of coach Bob Kalua, the Gym-
naires for Christ are a youth witness team consisting of 
15 boys and 15 girls possessing special talents in music, 
speaking, and gymnastics. The summer tour begins with 
Indiana Camp Meeting, June 18, and will take them to 
more than fifty cities from coast to coast. 

Apart from the inspiration received through their 
witness, their audience will greatly enjoy their gymnastic 
feats. Among their acts will be block balancing, trampo-
line stunts, teeter board routine, and somersaulting. 

Among the many objectives they have is to demon-
strate that the Christian life is a happy life. 

Apart from their regular Sabbath scedule with our 
youth, the Gymnaires will perform some gymnastics in 
the main auditorium Saturday night following the regu- 
lar service. 	 W. A. Geary 

MV Secretary 

CAMP MEETING 
Does this picture conjure in your mind the pleasures and 

joys of past Indiana camp meetings? It should, and to 
many of our faithful Hoosiers this yearly spiritual 
conference represents the high point in their religious 
experience. Plan now to come to camp meeting. God 
expects you—and your many friends will be looking for 
you. Lest you forget, or might have misplaced the 
information, here again are the camp meeting dates: June 
18 to 26, at Indiana Academy. The purpose of the 
gathering is to prepare a people ready to meet God. 

BOCOCK WINS 78TH PERSON FOR CHRIST 

The statement in Counsels on Stewardship page 42, 
"Hundreds and thousands [of people] were seen visiting 
families and opening before them the World of God," is 
literally being fulfilled in many parts of the world field 
today. 

South America had 50,000 members in 1950. It took 
them 56 years to reach that figure. It took only nine 
years to reach the next 50,000, five years for the next 
50,000, three years for the next, and only two years for 

Mr. and Mrs. Albert Hack, center, were recently baptized by 
Elder Merton Henry, left, the pastor of the Indianapolis Glendale 
church. The Hacks are the 77th and 78th persons brought to 
Christ by Earl Bocock, right. 

the last 50,000—Review and Herald, February 18, 1971, 
page 1,10,11. Much of this soul winning was carried on 
in South America by laymen. Have North American 
laymen been as active as their South American brethren? 

Earl Bocock of Indianapolis has recently seen his 78th 
convert baptized. At this writing he believes another one 
will soon be ready which will bring the total number to 
79 people that he has had a part in winning to Christ. 
Mr. Bocock not only believes in preaching from the 
pulpit, but also in personally contacting homes door to 
door. 

I appeal to laymen who are reading these lines, 
throughout the state of Indiana: Are you a part of the 
"hundreds and thousands" that "were seen visiting 
families and opening before them the Word of God"? 

Ralph Combes 
Lay Activities Department 

Dr. Clifford 

A. 

Reeves 

Marriage Counselor to Be at Camp Meeting 

Dr. Clifford A. Reeves, a member of the Indiana Coun-
cil on Family Relations, will be the special speaker at the 
Family Life Workshop at camp meeting on June 20 
through 22. 

He is a certified school psychologist and a Fellow of 
the College of Chaplains. He has taught college classes on 
marriage and the family for many years. Recently the 
American Institute in Family Relations appointed him as 
their regional marriage counselor. 

Dr. Reeves will be available for individual marriage and 
family counseling at camp meeting. In addition, his wife, 
Dr. Harriett Reeves, assistant dean of the School of 
Nursing at Indiana State University at Terre Haute, and 
an expert counselor, will join her husband in conducting 
the workship and in personal counseling. 

10 	 LAKE UNION HERALD 



WISCONSIN 

George Crumley 

Elder K. J. Mittleider 
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Mrs. Thelma Sommerville (at the head of the table) and her 
associates in New Albany had their center in top-top shape for 
the inspection. 

INDIANA WELFARE CENTERS GRADED 

Our community services centers in Indiana, commonly 
known as health and welfare centers, were graded re-
cently. Miss Maybelle Vandermark of the General Con-
ference joined us in Indiana on May 25 to 27 for the 
grading of nine centers, the first time to our knowledge 
that our Indiana centers have ever been graded. 

Two centers remain to be graded that could not be 
worked into the schedule at this time. The Evansville 
center received the highest rating in the conference—
excellent. Four other centers reached the superior cate-
gory: Kokomo, New Albany, South Bend, and Elkhart. 
All others graded were in the next category, standard. 

We deeply appreciate the devotion of those individual 
who have served so faithfully in this ministry of love for 
those less fortunate than we are. Many of our centers 
would greatly benefit from added participation on the 
part of more members. There are ways in which most of 
our members can participate; I strongly urge each to pray 
for guidance and for willingness to step into some of 
these opportunities. 

Please contact your pastor or your community services 
center director about these possibilities. 

Ralph Combes 
Lay Activities Department 

Miss Maybelle Vandermark, left, of the General Conference 
makes a point as Mrs. Flossie Morton listens at the grading of the 
Columbus Community Services Center. 
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Constituency Meeting Kept Short and Sweet 

One of the shortest constituency meetings in Wiscon-
sin history reelected Elder K. J. Mittleider, president, 
and G. H. Crumley, secretary-treasurer. 

All department leaders were reelected with the execu-
tive officers in the twenty-second biennial conference 
session at Wisconsin Academy, May 16. 

During the session, assembled officially less than five 
hours, major items of business included reports, adop-
tion of a new academy development plan, elections, 
revision of the Constitution and By-laws, and the show-
ing of a film on soul winning. 

W. J. Hackett, a General Conference vice-president; 
F. W. Wernick, Lake Union Conference president; F. L. 
Jones, Lake Union Conference secretary; and Arthur 
Opp, Lake Union Conference auditor, represented their 
respective organizations. 

Printed reports were given each delegate but only the 
financial statements were read. The departmental report 
was presented in a slide program narrated by Mittleider. 
The program showed activities around the conference 
during the past two years. 

A recommendation by the Conference Committee and 
Lay Advisory Council to adopt a new academy develop-
ment plan to replace the three-year plan expiring this 
month was discussed and voted with overwhelming 
support. 

Four new members were elected to the Executive 
Committee: Bruce Babienco, Milwaukee pastor; Ben 
Beardsley, M.D., Rhinelander physician; Roger Nelson, 
Clear Lake farmer; and Jack Werner, Milwaukee 
attorney. 

The most significant revision in the Constitution and 
By-laws calls for future constituency meetings at three-
year intervals. 
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BY WATER AND BY BLOOD 

Every new believer is precious in the sight of God, and 
each is special in some way. But usually every new 
believer is precious in the sight of those who have been 
praying for his conviction, too. To Elder Joe Ray, Madi-
son pastor, the baptism of Gil Erickson had an additional 
specialness—Erickson was the five hundredth person to be 
baptized by Elder Ray. Below, firstfruits of the Madison 
evangelistic campaign conducted by F. F. Schwindt, Joe 
Ray, and Bruce Moore numbered 30. Some of those 30 
persons are shown here. In addition to those baptized, 
many church members renewed their dedication to God. 

REFORMATORY INMATE BAPTIZED 

On July 6 Herman John, 25, will be released from the 
Wisconsin State Reformatory at Green Bay. 

The young inmate hopes to return to make a 
contribution to society by being a productive citizen and 
a faithful Christian witness. 

On Friday evening, April 30, Herman John was 
escorted by a prison warden and chaplain to the Green 
Bay church, where he had been invited to relate the 
events that led to his prison conversion. 

Speaking softly, the young inmate told of his troubled 
and crime-ridden life, which included more than one 
arrest and conviction. 

His best friend was killed in the incident that led to his 
current sentence. Feeling lonely and depressed, he 
started examining his life. His thoughts turned to the 
Christian foster parents who had raised him. 

Overcome with feelings of remorse and loneliness and 
the desire to discuss his problems with someone, he 
decided to ask for the Adventist pastor. Visits by Elder 
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E. R. Rasmussen and Ray FitzGerald, literature 
evangelist, followed. Bible Speaks lessons were set up by 
FitzGerald, who continued to visit and study with John 
every Monday. 

A decided change gradually came over the young man 
as he became convinced that there was a more satisfying 
way to live. His attitude improved, and he became 
enthusiastic in learning the truths he had once scorned. 

Chaplain Carlson, in his remarks at the close of John's 
talk, said, "I thought Herman would have half the school 
becoming Seventh-day Adventists through his witness. 
After a talk on communion," Carlson recalled, "John 
approached me and said, 'Pastor Carlson, if you were a 
Seventh-day Adventist, you would be a perfect pastor.' " 

Prison personnel are pleased with John's conversion. 
Most inmates of penal institutions resist rehabilitation. 

Following John's testimony of his love for Christ he 
was baptized; he returned immediately to continue his 
witness behind prison walls. 

At the time of this writing John will have seven more 
Sabbaths to spend in the reformatory. "But I no longer 
feel alone on Sabbath," he told the group happily. "It 
seems as though someone is there with me in my cell." 

Pastor R. H. Dolinsky and Mr. FitzGerald are studying 
at the reformatory each Monday with a class of six 
young prisoners brought together by the witness of 
Herman John. 

Mrs. C. W. Crawford 
Public Relations Secretary 

Green Bay Church 

Pastor R. H. Dolinsky prays with a class of inmates. 

Pastor Dolinsky studies with Herman John. 
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Maple Syrup Time Resurrected at Munising 

Tapping maple trees proved to be a unique project for 
students of the Munising church school this spring. 

Roger Brodis, the teacher, took advantage of the many 
maple trees on the school property to make syrup and at 
the same time, provide a lesson in nature for the 
children. 

After the syrup was gathered it was brought to the 
back of the school where a wood-burning stove and a 
boiler were in operation for a few weeks to boil the sap to 
syrup. The children's interest was such that they didn't 
tire of the collecting of the syrup and the carrying and 
cutting of the wood for the stove. 

Best of all, students claimed, were the various parties 

Students gather the sap and carry and cut the wood to make 

maple syrup. 

Munising church school pupils help keep the fire going to boil 

the "sap to syrup." 
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to test the product on pancakes and homemade ice 
cream. These events plus the selling of quart jars of the 
syrup brought in over $50 for the school. 

Students play games at one of the syrup-inspired parties. 

Newest Munising member, the teacher's 3-month old daughter, 

tastes homemade ice cream and maple syrup. 
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Teacher Roger 

Brodis of the 

Munising church 

school tastes the 

syrup to see if it 

is ready to strain 

and bottle. 



COPY DEADLINES 

Announcement for Should be in Local 
Weekend of Conference Office 

June 26 May 27 
July 3 June 3 
July 10 June 10 
July 17 June 17 
July 24 June 24 

WISCONSIN 

CLOSED 

The Wisconsin Book and Bible 

House will not be open any Sun-

day of July, August, or Septem-

ber. Beginning in October the 

policy of opening the first Sun-

day of each month will resume. 

COMING TO CHICAGO 

COUNTRY LIVING 
SCHOOL 

Spirit of Prophecy 
oriented 

West Central Church 
1154 Wisconsin Ave. 

Oak Park, Illinois 
Sunday night, 7:30 
June 20 to August 8 

Invite your friends and come. 

buy and ship 
Attention 

all Europe-bound tourists. 
There's a German address you 
need in your wallet. Would you 
like someone to meet you at the 
airport with YOUR NEW CAR? 
Someone to procure those items 
you'd like to buy in Germany? 
For circular and price lists write to: 

Es-Te-A Sales Dept. (our German ESDA) 
HAMBURG PUBLISHING HOUSE 

In care of Mr. Rolf Naggatis 
Grindelberg 13-17, 2 Hamburg 13, 

Germany 

5..NOti 
All advertisements must be approved by 

your local conference office and accompa-
nied by cash. Money orders and checks 
should be made to the Lake Union Confer. 
ence at Berrien Springs, Mich. 49103. 

Rates: $3.00 per insertion of 40 words or 
less, and five cents for each additional word, 
including your address. The HERALD can-
not be responsible for advertisements ap-
pearing in these columns. 

ARE YOU THINKING OF BUYING OR 
SELLING a home, farm, or business? It will 
be my pleasure if you will allow me to serve 
you. "Red" Russell Real Estate (your 
Adventist broker), 1401 St. Joseph Rd., 
Berrien Springs, Mich. 49103. Phone (616) 
471-7746. 	 —1-51 
CUM LAUDE MOTEL, situated in Michi-

gan's vacation water-wonderland, 3 blocks 
to Andrews University, 2 blocks to Lake 
Union Conference office; 22 all new, air-
conditioned units with color TV. Restau-
rants nearby. For reservations call (616) 
471-1354, or write 1223 St. Joseph Rd., 
Berrien Springs, Mich. 49103. 	—6-50/2 

1971 LOWEST PRICES European factory 
or West Coast deliveries. Save now! 
Mercedes-Benz or Volvo. Gasoline or diesel 
powered. Newest Datsuns; 240Z-GT, sedans, 
wagons, pickups, campers, 1200cc specials. 
Licensed sales and service here since 1933. 
Bonded direct factory franchises. Telephone 
or write now! Free information. A.S.I. 
member, Robert C. "Auto" Martin, P.O. 
Box 1881, Grants Pass, Ore. 97526. —69-28 

FIRST NATIONWIDE ADVENTIST 
horseback trail ride in the beautiful Black 
Hills of South Dakota. Aug. 1 to 6, 1971. 
For more information write Douglas Bar-
low, Thunder Creek Ranch, Prairie City, S. 
Dak. 57649. 	 —81-27 

THINKING OF MOVING to Orlando, Fla? 
Need an S.D.A. builder for your new home? 
If so, write to James Thornton, Rt. 2, Box 
742, Maitland, Fla. 32751, or phone (904) 
831-0681. 	 —95-22 
RADIOLOGIC TECHNOLOGISTS: Port-

land Adventist Hospital, Portland, Ore. has 
openings for two well-qualified radiologic 
technicians. Excellent salary and working 
conditions. For additional information write 
or phone Leonard Yost, Personnel Director, 
6040 S.E. Belmont, Portland, Ore. 97215. 
Phone (503) 235-8871. 	 —96-24 
ADVENTIST MAN LIVING IN BERRIEN 

SPRINGS-BARODA area desperately needs 
steady employment. Has had some rough 
carpentry experience and some concrete 
work. Call 422-2139 or 422-2232. —99-24 

TAKE YOUR FAMILY to the Wilderness 
Living Seminar in Michigan, August 1-8, 
sponsored by the Lake Union MV Depart-
ment. Woodsman classes in edible wild 
plants, backpacking, minimum equipment, 
primicrafts, orienteering, climbing, and res-
cue directed by Jack Darnall. $24.50 basic 
fee plus $20 for new students, $15 for Path-
finders, $5 for children provides kits, 
manuals, group equipment, instruction. You 
bring clothing, adequate food, backpack. 
Send deposit of $10 to MV Department, 
Box C, Berrien Springs, Mich. 49103-100-24 

BEAUTIFUL NEEDLE MOUNTAINS of 
Colorado provide backdrop for thrilling 
week of sylvaneering, second week for 
Sylvanrangers, third week for Sylvanrex 
students, Aug. 15-Sept. 4. Sylvaneering 
camp teaches backpacking, bowhunting, 
primicrafts, orienteering, rock rappeling, 
pyroculiny, boteneering, mediport in three 
ranks. Sylvanrangers (second week) range 
the mountains using above skills. Sylvanrex 
(Woodland King) students travel with mini-
mum equipment, living off the land, braving 
dangers. Basic fee is $29.50 per week plus 
$20 for new students (kits, manuals, etc.). 
Complete food and equipment rental $49 
extra. Most students furnish food and com-
plete pack. Send $10 deposit and applica-
tion to Wilderness International, Box 1404, 
College Station, Madison, Tenn. 37115. 

—101-24 

Grismore-Bentjen Wedding 

Charles Bentjen and Joanne Grismore 
were married in a candlelight service at 
Bunker Hill, Indiana, on May 23, 
1971. 

Both have been attending school at 
Southern Missionary College at Col-
legedale, Tennessee. Following the 
wedding they returned to that vicinity 
in order to complete their education. 

Mitchell-Symonds Wedding 

Mary Ann Mitchell, daughter of Mr. 
and Mrs. William Diaz of Chicago, and 
Ronald R. Symonds, son of Mr. and 
Mrs. Richard R. Symonds of Berrien 
Springs, Michigan, were married Sun-
day, April 25, in the Beverly Hills 
(Chicago) church. Elder T. G. Herr 
officiated at the ceremony. 
The young couple is at home at Ber-

rien Springs, Michigan. 

A review of new books and Chapel 
recordings available at your local Book 
and Bible House. 
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DIETITIAN WANTED 

Dietitian—A.D.A. or eligible for 132-bed acute care hospital. Good 
starting salary and fringe benefits. Write Paul J. Gerhardt, Personnel 
Director, Battle Creek Sanitarium, 197 N. Washington Avenue, Battle 
Creek, Michigan 49016, or phone collect (616) 964-7121. 
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You've probably been hearing stories 
about Kata Rangoso, the legendary 
South Sea Islander who became a 
Seventh-day Adventist minister. No 
Devil Strings, by Eric Were is a fasci-
nating, detailed biography of this dedi-
cated Christian who not only saved the 
lives of dozens of Allied airmen during 
World War II, but also saved thousands 
of souls for Christ. 
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SUNSET TABLES 
(According to U.S. Naval Observatory) 

▪ ERHARD, Tina Rene, was born 
April 21, 1971, to Dr. and Mrs. Dan 

▪ Erhard of Jackson, Michigan. Mrs. 
Erhard is the former Irene Tallios. 

	

4 	GLASS, Candace Anne, was born to 
Pastor and Mrs. John Glass of Manis- 

▪ tee, Michigan, on April 26, 1971. 
▪ HELZERMAN, Rosemarie Alaine, 

was born to Ruth and Richard Helzer- 
▪ man on May 5, 1971, in Indianapolis. 

She is the sister of Randy and 

	

-ve 	Rochelle. 
LANGFORD, Scott Harold, was 

• born December 31, 1970, to James 
and Sue (Quast) Langford of Plainwell, 

If you'd like to get a slightly unusual 
outlook on the world, you'll enjoy 
Walk God's Battlefield, by Godfrey T. 
Anderson. This is a collection of 25 
essays by one of the church's leading 
scholars and writers. Titles of interest 
include: "Revolution in Morals," 
"Doing Right for the Wrong Reason," 
"Status or Stature?" and "Foolishness 
of the Cross." 

Both of the aforementioned attrac-
tions are paperbacks, and sell for 
$1.85 each. 

If you have a record library, don't 
miss the new album entitled Country 
Church by The Wedgwood. Some old-
time gospel favorites with a contempo-
rary flavor are the attraction here. 
You'll like the Wedgwood's arrange-
ment of "Way Beyond the Blue," 
"Steal Away," and other gospel 
standards. 	 Paula Becker 

Director of Public Relations 
Southern Publishing Association 

June 18 June 25 
Berrien Springs, Mich. ES. 8:23 	8:25 
Chicago, Ill. 	 C.D. 8:28 	8:29 
Detroit, Mich. 	 E.S. 8:12 	8:14 
Indianapolis, Ind. 	E.D. 9:16 	9:17 
La Crosse, Wis. 	 C.D. 8:50 	8:51 
Lansing, Mich. 	 E.S. 8:19 	8:20 
Madison, Wis. 	 C.D. 8:40 	8:41 
Springfield, Ill. 	 C.D. 8:30 	8:31 

C.S.-Central Standard time. E.S.-Eastern 
Standard time. Add one minute for each 
13 miles west. Subtract one minute for 
each 13 miles east. 

Michigan. He joins Bonnie, 5, Sherry, 
3, and Brian, 1. 

PROVINCE, Robert Christopher, 
was born December 19, 1970, at St. 
Joseph, Michigan, to Mr. and Mrs. Nor-
man Province. 
RATCLIFFE, Jennifer Lynn, was 

born May 15, 1971, to Pastor and Mrs. 
Rodger G. Ratcliffe of Merrill, Wiscon-
sin. She weighed 7 pounds, 9 ounces. 
ROGERS, Robert Lee Glenn, was 

born May 10, 1971, to Robert H. and 
Glenda Lee Rogers of Hartford, Michi-
gan. Robbie weighed 7 pounds, 11 
ounces. 

ST JOHN, Melisa Anne, was born to 
Melvin and Judy (Ellingwood) St John 
of Jackson, Michigan, on December 
24, 1970. 

 

OBITUARIES 

 

BARRETT, GRACE, 83, born July 8, 
1887, at Dansville, Mich., died May 7, 1971, 
in Marshall, Mich. She was a member of the 
Urbandale (Mich.) church. 
Surviving is her brother, M. C. Bishop of 

Marshall. 
Services were conducted by Elder Glenn H. 

Hill in Battle Creek. Burial was in Memorial 
Gardens Cemetery at Battle Creek. 
BRAITHWAITE, BERTHA MAY, born 

Aug. 12, 1876, in Brant, Mich., died April 
28, 1971, in Saginaw, Mich. She was a faith-
ful member of the St. Charles church. 
Survivors include a daughter, Mrs. Ger-

trude Williams of Brant; a granddaughter, 
Mrs. Ray (Evelyn) Simon of St. Charles; 3 
great-grandchildren; 3 great-great-grandsons; 
a foster son, Ernest Runie of St. Charles; 
and 3 foster grandchildren. 
She rests in Wildwood Mausoleum in Ches-

aning, Mich. Officiating ministers were Pas-
tors Donald Donesky and Frank Grau. 

BROOKS, DAVID DANIEL, was born 
May 5, 1955, and passed away April 22, 
1971. He was a faithful member of the 
Indianapolis Irvington church and a student 
at the Indianapolis Glendale school. 

He was the son of Mrs. Shirley Taylor and 
David Brooks who survive. Other survivors 
are sisters Sharon, Theresa, and Mary; and 
brothers Michael and Timothy. Interment 
was at the Anderson Cemetery where David 
awaits the Master's call. 
CHASE, MARY, born Jan. 2, 1885, died 

Feb. 9, 1971, at a Carlinville, Ill., nursing 
home. In her 81st year Miss Chase, a former 
public school teacher, studied the Voice of 
Prophecy lessons, accepted the message, and 
was baptized into the Galesburg (III.) 
church. 

CRONIN, MYRTLE, 93, born April 17, 
1878, in Ovid, Mich., died April 16, 1971, 
in Howell, Mich. She was a member of the 
Marshall church. 
Survivors include 2 sons, Harry L. of Lan-

sing, Mich., and Dr. Carl D. of Santa Anna, 
Calif. 
CUMMINS, ROSCOE F., was born in 1884 

and passed away April 27, 1971, at Dale-
ville, Ind. He became a member of the 
church in May of 1907 and was a faithful 
member from then on. 
Services were held in Daleville under the 

direction of Pastor Earl W. Heslop. Inter-
ment was in the Miller Cemetery in 
Daleville. 
EAGLES, MATTIE B., born April 18, 

1883, in Coldwater, Mich., died March 29, 
1971, in Battle Creek. She was a member of 
the Battle Creek Tabernacle. 
Surviving are 3 children, all of Battle 

Creek; 3 grandchildren; and 5 great-
grandchildren. 

Services were held at Farley Funeral Home 
in Battle Creek and at Memorial Park 
Cemetery. 

LAKE, CLARENCE GILBERT, born 
March 11, 1908, near Rockford, Ill., died 
April 26, 1971, at Baraboo, Wis. Survivors 
include his wife, Bernice; 2 daughters, Joyce 
and Florence; and 4 sons, David, Larry, 
Leland, and Donald. Burial was at Pleasant 
Valley Cemetery, Baraboo. 

MEYERS, EDNA, was born Sept. 28, 
1889, at Warsaw, Ind., to Charles and Jane 
Protsman. She died Jan. 15, 1971, following 
a two-month illness. 
Edward Anthony Meyers, whom she mar-

ried in 1908, survives, as does their son, 
Paul. 
A member of the Plymouth (Ind.) church, 

Mrs. Meyers was buried at Oak Hill 
Cemetery, Plymouth. Daniel Wandersleben 
officiated. 
NESTLE, ROSE MARY ANN, born in 

Petoskey, Mich., Jan. 9, 1953, died April 
18, 1971. Rose Mary attended church 
school in Petoskey and Pelston. For two 
years she was a student at Cedar Lake Acad-
emy but for health reasons had to return 
home. This year she was a senior in Pelston 
high school. 
On April 18 she went for a bicycle ride in 

.Jilderness State Park near her home and 
evidently became lost. The night was cold. 
State police found her body the next day. 
Survivors are her parents, Mr. and Mrs. 

Robert Nestle; 2 sisters, Susie and Alice; and 
a brother, Leroy. 
Elders D. B. Myers and Walter Earle con-

ducted the service at the Petoskey church; 
burial was in Bliss, Mich. 

PERRY, EMMA G., 97, born in Walker 
Township on Nov. 1, 1873, passed to her 
rest in Graham Hospital on Dec. 22, 1970. 
She was a member of the Warsaw (III.) 
church. 
Her husband, John Perry, preceded her in 

death. She is survived by five nieces and 
nephews. 
Officiating minister was Elder D. S. 

Weinberg. 

PFEIFLE, ORILLA M., born Feb. 15, 
1898, died April 22, 1971. Surviving are her 
husband, Henry William; and 8 children: 
Marie (Mrs. Cecil Knott) of Ellijay, Ga., Lois 
(Mrs. Max Hinkley) of Waldron, Mich., Ellen 
(Mrs. Kenneth Shaw) of Pittsford, Mich., 
Dr. Henry Pfeifle, Jr., of Ithaca, Mich., 
Richard of Lafayette, Ind., Robert of Men-
don, Mich., Gerald of Saugus, Calif., and 
David of Hillsdale, Mich. Also 2 sisters sur-
vive, Mrs. Leora Merritt of Montpelier, 
Ohio, and Mrs. Flossie Foster of Waldron, 
Mich.; 18 grandchildren, and 5 great-
grandchildren. 
Services were conducted in the Prattville 

(Mich.) church and in Waldron Cemetery by 
Elder Paul Schoun. 

PORTER, CLARA ALETHA BURGESS, 
born April 10, 1889, near Juddville, Mich., 
died April 25, 1971. She was the church 
historian for the Onaway (Mich.) church, a 
church her family helped found at the turn 
of the century. 

Survivors include her husband E. L. Porter, 
5 children, 14 grandchildren, and 18 great-
grandchildren. 
Elder Leslie Neal, a grandson, conducted 

the funeral service with Elder D. B. Myers 
assisting. 
STEADMAN, ELLEN WAITIE, born July 

19, 1897, in Tell City, Ind., died May 7, 
1971, in Battle Creek. She joined the Battle 
Creek Tabernacle 50 years ago, and served 
as a deaconess and in the children's Sabbath 
School. 
She is survived by her husband, Rollin E. 

Steadman of Battle Creek; 2 daughters, Mrs. 
Willis Bartelson of Battle Creek and Mrs. 
Don Hanson of Worthington, Ohio; 2 sisters, 
Mrs. Joseph Clarkin and Mrs. Lester Fields 
both of Battle Creek; a brother, Lawrence 
Brown of Kalamazoo; 6 grandchildren; and 
4 great-grandchildren. 
Services were held at the Farley Funeral 

Home, Battle Creek, and at the Bedford 
Cemetery, Bedord, Mich. 
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Teachers Invited to Learn Creative Approaches 

Two weeks of instruction in creative approaches to 
teaching elementary music education will be presented 
at a music workshop to be held at Andrews University 
from July 12 to 23. 

The workshop will be conducted by Mrs. Grace Nash, 
a noted music educator, composer, violinist, author, and 
lecturer, and a leading proponent of the principles and 
techniques developed by Carl Orff of Germany, Zoltan 
Kodaly of Hungary, and Rudolf Laban of England. 

The workshop is designed to introduce classroom and 
private music teachers to new principles of dealing with 
the whole learning process, especially musical creativity 
and literacy. 

Participants may earn two university credits, either 
graduate or undergraduate, for each week of the 
two-week session. Further information and applications 
may be obtained from Dr. Paul Hamel, Chairman, 
Andrews University Music Department, Berrien Springs, 
Michigan 49104. 

Grant Given to Aid Pollution Studies 

A $5,000 grant from the W. K. Kellogg Foundation 
has been awarded to Andrews for use in strengthening 
the James White Library's resources of books and peri-
odicals in the areas of pollution and urban studies. 

The funds will be spent over the n'xt three years, and 
resources will be chosen by an 11-member selection 
committee. Under the broad area of pollution, smaller 
divisions will be water, pesticides, air, and solid wastes. 
Under urban studies will be renewal, opportunity pro-
jects for underprivileged persons, job training, human 
relations workshops, and others. 

Andrews currently involves students in studies of pol-
lution and urban problems through classes and research 
projects in the biology, chemistry, earth science, physics, 
behavioral science, and nursing departments, an inter-
disciplinary course in contemporary issues, and in such 
special events as Earth Day. 

STUDENTS PUBLISH IN CHURCH MAGAZINES 

During the school year just past, 118 stories, poems, 
and essays written in Professor Harry W. Taylor's crea-
tive writing classes were successfully free-lanced to 
Review and Herald, Life and Health, Message, Journal of 
Adventist Education, Primary Treasure, Guide, Insight, 
and other church magazines. 

The outstanding free-lancer this year was Mrs. Muriel 
Retterer, who received twelve acceptances from Advent-
ist editors. Next highest were Jocelyn Smith and Susan 
Harris. 

During 37 years of teaching English, Taylor has made a 
hobby of recruiting and training students to write for 
Adventist magazines. A number of his students have 
become regular story-writers, poets, and essayists; and'' 
several have become editors. 

ADMINISTRATORS, FACULTY, AND STUDENTS 

COMPRISE NEW UNIVERSITY SENATE 

An Andrews University senate, comprised of 141 
administrators and faculty members and 14 students, has 
been established. 

Ratified by the university Board of Trustees, general., 
faculty, and Student Association, the charter of the 
Senate declares its purpose is to "bring all segments ofir 
the university community together in a place where they ,0  
can discuss openly the challenges facing the development 
of this university." 

Powers and responsibilities of the organization will 
range from discussion of university problems, relations.' 
with the community, and other topics, to advising a, 
their request the university president, other administra-
tive officers, or the Student Association. 

With full standing as a faculty committee, it can also 
propose items to faculty meetings, where university 
policy is officially enacted. 

Chairman of the Senate is the university president. 
Voting members by virtue of their office are the univent 
sity's four vice-presidents; the Student Association's 
adviser, president, vice-president, and five senators-at-
large; the student newspaper editor; and the Graduate 
Forum and Seminary Forum presidents. Voting mem-
bers by appointment or election are five faculty elected* 
by the general faculty, two faculty elected by the Stu-
dent Association, two faculty appointed by the univer-' 
sity president, two students elected by the general 
faculty, and two students elected by the Student 
Association. 

"We hope the Andrews University Senate will foster a 
close relationship of trust and good will among adminis- - 
tration, faculty, and students," said President Richard 
Hammill in announcing the new organization. 

Intended to foster a relationship of trust and good will among 
administration, faculty, and students, the Andrews University 
Senate meets once a month to discuss university problems, 
relations with the community, and other topics. Half of the 28 
members in the organization are students; the other half are 
administrators and faculty. The Senate is chaired by Dr. Richard 
Hammill, university president. (Photo by Dave Trott) 
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